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We can begin the session by making sure that you feel 
comfortable and relaxed. 

As we are here to learn about meditation practice, the two 
main tools to apply in meditation are mindfulness and 
alertness. 

As discussed previously, it is important not only to apply 
these two tools of mindfulness and alertness in 
meditation, but the application of these tools is also 
important in our everyday lives and actions. 

The goal of meditation practice is to train our mind, and 
through this training, to familiarise and habituate our 
mind and thoughts towards a more positive way of 
thinking. Therefore we need to know the difference 
between a positive state of mind and a negative state of 
mind. 

In order to understand one’s mind, we have to turn our 
focus and mental attention within ourselves. For instance, 
when we sit quietly and let the mind settle within 
ourselves and observe the arising of various thoughts and 
our state of mind, we can check how a certain state of 
mind, mental attitude or thought causes a feeling of 
disturbance and agitation when it arises. There may be 
sudden impulses which cause you to take some actions, 
and when you look at those actions, they may be 
destructive or harmful to yourself or others. Likewise, we 
can also observe that when a different thought or state of 
mind arises within us, we feel very calm and peaceful 
and we have positive impulses in terms of motivating 
ourselves to do something beneficial for ourselves and for 
others. 

As we become more aware of our own mind and our own 
self, we notice that we have something called ‘a mind’ 
and then our ‘self’, which we refer to as ‘I’. We also have 
a physical body, so there’s a body, a mind and then our 
self. These three things always accompany each other all 
the time. In this way, if we observe the voice of the ‘I’, it 
sometimes says to us, ‘I feel good’, or on other days, ‘I 
feel bad’. Sometimes we feel happy and sometimes we 
feel unhappy, which you hear from your own self. 

When we say to ourselves, ‘I feel unhappy’, if we have a 
closer look at the cause of the feeling of unhappiness, and 
where it is immediately derived from, we will notice that 
it arises from within ourselves. Normally in our 
perception and view, we feel and believe that this cause is 
external, but in fact it is from within ourselves, which is 
important to recognise. If it is within ourselves we will 
notice that this unhappiness is a direct result of our own 
state of mind which we experience in that particular 
moment. Therefore, it is good to be aware of this state of 

mind by looking within and seeing how our experience of 
this unhappiness is directly related to the type of state of 
mind within ourselves and realising that it doesn’t arise 
from some external event or thing. For example, if we 
have the emotion of anger or hatred within ourselves, we 
will definitely feel agitated and disturbed. We cannot find 
anyone with a strong presence of anger within their mind 
who says that they feel very calm and happy, therefore it 
is good to relate this to one’s own state of mind. If we 
were to check the cause of the arising of this anger, the 
main condition is due to a lack of control over your own 
state of mind. In this way, we will notice that the 
fluctuation of our feelings of pain, happiness or 
unhappiness depends on the state of mind that 
accompanies us at that time. 

Essentially, what we are talking about here is something 
that everybody should apply in their lives, which will be 
very beneficial. It has nothing to do with religious faith 
but studying one’s state of mind and training to 
transform one’s state of mind would be effective in terms 
of bringing more happiness into one’s life and reducing 
suffering. When we don’t do anything about the mental 
attitudes that we hold within ourselves, such as a short 
temper and an angry mind, these can make one’s life 
miserable and very unhappy.  

In fact, it would be helpful to understand from our own 
experience, that when anger occupies and dominates our 
mind, this will have a very negative effect on our 
personality. Even if one is normally a gentle person, 
anger can transform one’s face so much that it is 
frightening to others. If we don’t do anything to 
overcome anger and we attempt to create an action under 
the influence of an angry mind, when we look at the 
words we speak, which can also be unpleasant, 
destructive and harmful.  

Furthermore, we need to consider whether the 
impression we give to others and to the world makes any 
difference to our life. If we think about it, who will be the 
victims of such destructive actions and our mental 
attitude? These actions are affecting those who are 
important in our lives such as our husband or wife, 
partner or close friends. Just as in Tibetan culture, when 
people marry, they take a vow that for the rest of their 
lives, they will share all happiness and suffering together. 
These are the closest people who get affected and 
victimised. As a result of this, you cause suffering not 
only to yourself and to your closest ones, but it will also 
have an impact on all your relationships.  

Therefore, we have to contemplate and understand the 
importance of recognising the destructiveness of such a 
negative state of mind on one’s life and others’ lives. We 
need to consider how to reduce and then overcome the 
negative state of mind. One important practice is 
tolerance and patience, which is more than simply being 
responsive to the situation. The practice of patience has to 
come from a clear recognition and understanding of the 
situation, because if one expresses anger or does 
something out of anger, then that will destroy the peace 
and happiness in one’s family. If that happens, it will be a 
great loss and disadvantage to oneself. From this clear 
understanding, you will appreciate the benefit of 



 
 

 2 3 October 2018 

meditation, so that you will practise tolerance and 
patience to ensure your ability to show some resilience 
and endurance in the face of adverse situations. The 
practice of patience definitely doesn’t mean that you are 
responsive, while holding the anger within yourself in 
the form of resentment, which can be very destructive.  

We can encourage and motivate ourselves to cultivate a 
more positive mental attitude, such as being kind, 
compassionate and extending more love towards those 
with whom we interact every day. We will be able to 
recognise the benefit of cultivating and developing a 
positive mental attitude, which is not only for our own 
experience of peace and happiness, but also our actions 
and the impression we give to others – whatever we are 
saying and doing – will be very pleasing to them. This is 
how we can strengthen our relationship with others. 

We can notice that each negative state of mind, such as 
anger, produces a different experience and has a different 
effect. Sometimes strong desire or attachment can also be 
negative emotions in the sense that they can cause much 
misery and suffering. The feeling of desire and 
attachment and its effect can be very different. You will 
notice that when you experience the emotion of anger, it 
can be very wild and rough. It will be apparent 
immediately, so after becoming aware of it, if you 
acknowledge that it is very harmful and tell yourself that 
you have to be more careful to ensure that you don’t do 
anything under the influence of this emotion, the anger 
will suddenly decrease.  

When anger arises, the destructive force can be very 
apparent, but at the same time, it can be easier for us to 
recognise its shortcomings, and therefore we are able to 
overcome it more easily. However it is not like that when 
we experience strong desire and attachment. Desire as an 
emotion is quite deceptive in that it gives us a rather 
pleasant feeling, and a notion that fulfilling the desire is a 
way to bring about happiness. Of course, that’s not the 
case and in fact if desire is not overcome, then in the long 
run, it can bring more harm to oneself. It is even harder to 
overcome than anger.  

Therefore, we have to try to understand that when we 
engage in meditation practice, our sole purpose is to 
counteract the negative states of mind within us, by 
calming and controlling our mind, because it is said that 
if we have control over our mind, we are free of the 
effects of the negative mental afflictions. When we don’t 
have control of our mind and we check who has control, 
we will notice that our mind is under the control and 
power of the various mental afflictions such as anger, 
desire and so forth. We are always overpowered by our 
mind, and the actions we carry out depend on our state of 
our mind. It is said that the only way to achieve some 
sense of freedom and happiness is to gain control over 
one’s mind. The great Sakya Pandita said that achieving 
self independence is like achieving the state of happiness, 
whereas not having self independence and being under 
the control of other force is misery and suffering. 
Therefore, there is no escape from misery and suffering if 
our mind is under the control of or overpowered by these 
mental afflictions. 

As part of giving advice to monks for example, the 
Buddha said that if the monk has a short-tempered 
nature, then you should offer good food, clothing and a 
nice shelter. However, if the monk is desirous and lustful, 
then you should not offer good food, clothing and shelter. 
What we learn from this is when someone is very angry, 
if you offer very delicious food or do something to please 
that person; once that person is mentally pleased or 
something gives them pleasure, then it will automatically 
cause the anger to disappear because the food that you 
offer gives them some mental happiness, which cannot 
co-exist with the hatred towards you.  

There is a difference between someone who understands 
anger and its shortcomings and also how to counteract it, 
and someone else who does not understand this. 
Someone with the understanding can recognise anger 
when it arises, and also they can apply an antidote to 
counter it. Whereas a person who doesn’t have any 
knowledge about anger and its detrimental affects, will 
easily fall prey to anger and won’t know how to get out 
of the clutch of anger.  

We can apply different techniques in order to handle 
various states of mind. For example, in order to challenge 
the mind of desire, whatever we apply, our approach 
cannot be gentle. I’d would like to share a story about a 
younger friend who was very fond of me, who I used to 
deliberately tease and annoy when he was sleeping 
peacefully. I would smear his face or do something to 
wake him up, and my friend would get very upset and 
angry. This continued, and eventually my friend changed 
his nature. On the other hand, as mentioned previously, 
the way to challenge someone with an angry mind is to 
do something gentle, such as offer food to please 
someone who is angry with you. 

Before we begin our usual breathing meditation, it is 
important to make ourselves comfortable and to relax 
physically. If you are familiar with a certain meditation 
posture, then you can adopt that, such as with two hands 
in meditative equipoise. It is also important to get rid of 
all distracting thoughts from the mind, making sure that 
the mind is calmed down and is fully resting within 
yourself. In the same way that our body depends on the 
ground on which to sit, likewise our mind also needs an 
object on which to rest. The object for this meditation is 
the breath, so what we will be doing in this meditation is 
to try to keep the mind on the inhaling and exhaling 
alone, without letting it wander off to other objects. We 
will begin the meditation now. 

[Pause for single-pointed meditation] 
We will continue the meditation with the chanting of the 
Buddha’s mantra. As we chant, we simply direct our 
focus to the sound of the mantra. 

TAYATHA OM MUNI MUNI MAHA MUNAYE SOHA 
That’s all for tonight; thank you for coming to this talk. 
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